Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Weed Abatement District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada
310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: February 12, 2015      
AGENDA

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chairman Christy Lattin.  
Present were the following people:

Trustee Christy Lattin

Trustee Sheldon E. Chipp

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter 

Trustee Ron Rudden

Trustee Michael Spencer

District Manager, Nancy Upham

Assistant Manager, Quinn Nuffer

Legal Representation, Benjamin Shawcroft, Esq.

Board Secretary, Judy Vannoy

Public Present: Sharon Harper; James (Zip) Upham
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the pledge of Allegiance.

3. Public Comment.  On behalf of the Board Trustees, Chairman Christy Lattin wished District Manager Nancy Upham a “Happy Birthday.”  Christy also thanked Trustee Ron Rudden for the “tree-trimming” task that he recently completed.
4. Review and Adoption of Agenda:

The District Manager stated that the Agenda stands as is.
5. Discussion and Approval of Minutes

Trustee Ron Rudden made a motion to approve the Minutes of January 8, 2015. Trustee Mike Spencer seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously. 
6.   Certificate of Posting.  The meeting was posted in accordance with NRS statutes.
7.
Correspondence:  

District Manager Nancy Upham reviewed the following correspondence with the Trustees.


1.  January 21, 2015 – Department of Transportation Memorandum regarding revisions to the Application for Permit and Occupancy.  In summary, the Memorandum stated that the submitted application of December 16, 2014 did not indicate the type of use for the encroachment permit, and that the District needed to address the following items:  (a) The District needs to state what the property will be used for; (b)  The plan must reference the nearest existing access points to the proposed one; (c)  The permit application should reflect the items discussed, i.e. placement of the building facility; number of employees; number of vehicles; and location of access on the property.  The District has sixty (60) days from receipt of the letter to respond to this matter. 

2.    January 26, 2015 - Nevada Department of Agriculture – Cooperative Weed Management Group Grant Request Proposals.  Jamie Greer, Nevada Department of Agriculture sent the District correspondence on January 26, 2015 stating that the Nevada Department of Agriculture Noxious Weed Program is accepting proposals for funding under the USFS State and Private Forest CWMA Support Grant Program.  The District may look into submitting a grant proposal.

3.  January 30, 2015 – Nevada Department of Transportation – Cost Verification Audit for Agreement P185-10-150.  District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that she received correspondence from Michelle Fierro, Senior Auditor, Nevada Department of Transportation regarding a Cost Verification Audit Agreement (P185-10-150.)  Nancy Upham will provide the requested information to the State as requested.
8.  Appointments:  None
9.  Old Business:  

1.  In November the District Manager reviewed with the Board a memorandum regarding recent legislative changes (October 2014) in RUP (Restricted Use Pesticide) and the increased fees for certification programs.  There was discussion regarding how these changes will affect the District, specifically the increased fees associated with employees taking the required examinations. At the January 2015 Board Meeting the Board of Trustees directed Management to draft language regarding this matter and incorporate the “new language” into the District By-laws.  District Manager Nancy Upham presented the “draft” for language to be added to Chapter 8 Section 26 (or 8.26) which shall be titled, “Testing Requirements for District Personnel” under “General Working Conditions.”  The language applies to the renewal and upgrading of Nevada State pesticide licenses and continuing education credits.  A copy of the draft was provided to the Trustees.  One change suggested was, rather than “All employees”, the language should be corrected to read, “All field technicians that require State Pesticide Certification” . . . . . . An addition was suggested that states, “Employees must provide a copy of their current certification. . . . .” 

A Discussion followed addressing the following:  1. Consequences if the employee does not pass tests;  2. Needed clarification of language regarding “re-taking the test within two weeks after failing the first test;” 3.  Failing the test three (3) times is grounds for termination; 4. As a consequence (of termination), what progressive discipline would be relevant? It was decided that these questions and issues be addressed between District Manager, Nancy, and legal counsel Ben Shawcroft (prior to addressing with the Operating Engineers Union Representative), and that the outcome of the “drafted language” be brought to the Board for approval and adoption thereof into District Policy.
 10.
New Business:  

1.  The District Manager presented for discussion and possible action the bid process for the NDOT approach design and plan for the proposed District facility.  She stated that January 23, 2015 was the deadline for bids for the approach work as detailed by Lumos and Associates.  The District received two bids (out of the six that were solicited), and both were compliant with the criteria set.  The two bids received were from A & K and Peek Brothers Construction.  Legal Counsel Ben Shawcroft stated that an approval of an encroachment permit must be in hand before a contract can be awarded to a bidder. 
After reviewing the two bids, the Board determined that before making a bid award, the two bidders (A & K and Peek Brothers Construction) both needed to provide clarification in their bid regarding the following:

(a)  Does the bid price include soil testing/clarify soil testing; (b) Does the bid price include compaction of soil; (c) Does the bid price include asphalt compaction, and quality of asphalt.  

Based upon the consensus of the Board regarding a need for clarification of the two bids presented, Jay Lingenfelter made a motion to table this matter to the next Board meeting.  The motion was seconded by Sheldon Chipp and was carried unanimously.
Legal Counsel stated that the District Manager needs to talk to the two companies who bid on the contract, and they need to provide clarification of their respective bid regarding the above-discussed issues.  There would be NO adjustment to numbers, just a clarification of language.  He stated that the clarification must be submitted in writing to the District within the extended 30-day period.

2.  Nancy Upham stated that she will be out of district for a few days next month, including March 12.  She requested that the evaluation process for the District Manager be postponed to the April 2015 meeting.  It was agreed that Ben Shawcroft will send out the performance evaluation forms prior to the April Board meeting.  It was also agreed that Assistant Quinn Nuffer would preside at the March 12, 2015 Board meeting.

3.  Discussion and possible action regarding elections for the Board of Trustees:
Newly elected officers are as follows:

Jay Lingenfelter nominated Christy Lattin to remain as Chairman and Sheldon Chipp to remain as Vice Chairman; Ron Rudden seconded; the vote was unanimous.


A.  Chairman – Christy Lattin 

B.  Vice Chairman – Sheldon Chipp 
Newly elected Committee members are as follows:

A.
Building Committee 


Sheldon Chipp and Ron Rudden 

B.
Personnel Committee


Jay Lingenfelter and Mike Spencer
11.
District Manager’s Report and Operations Review:


1.  Operations:  


The District Manager reported that one of the District employees is on leave without pay.  When an inquiry was made regarding the identification of the employee, Ben Shawcroft said that this was a personnel issue and would be problematic if it was discussed in an open meeting forum.  He suggested that if Trustees were interested in taking any action, they should talk with Nancy Upham and request a closed meeting be set up.

 The staff has been painting District Quads.

12.  Board Members’ Report:  None.
13. Updates from Staff or Board Members: None.
14.  Any Requests for future Agenda items:   

Jay Lingenfelter requested that the District Manager contact Unifirst and secure a bid for employee uniforms.
15.  Expenditures:  

Trustee Mike Spencer read the Monthly Expenditure Report for the month of January, 2015.




Total Expenditures


$27,765.54



Total Payroll



$21,596.73



Total Overall



$49,362.27

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter made a motion to accept the Expenditure Report as read, and Mike Spencer seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.

Trustee Lingenfelter noted that the expense of Global Tracking Communications, Inc. was less for the month of January.  Nancy Upham clarified that a number of the units were deactivated and only the ones currently needed are on the invoice.  She also explained that she was working on seeking a potential refund for “over-charges” from past invoices.
16.  Public Comment:  No public comments.  
17.  Adjournment:  Chairman Christy Lattin adjourned the meeting at 6:15 p.m.


________________________________________________


   

SIGNATURE:        Chairman or Vice Chairman



__________________________
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